

RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 9TH May 2019


Present: Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice-Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mr Denton, Mrs Stewart and Mrs Hooper
Also present:  Cllr Brown (SDC), Mrs Penollar (Clerk), 28 Riverhead residents and 3 Sevenoaks resident who signed the register.


1. Chairman’s Introduction

Cllr Collins welcomed and thanked everyone for coming and introduced her fellow councillors and Cllr Cameron Brown SDC. It was explained that Cllr Hooper was expected later and we were expecting KCC Cllr Nick Chard. The handouts available at the front door included the Sevenoaks District Councillors annual report, a summary of the Parish Council’s annual spending and flyer with contact details for the Parish Council and key dates for events planned this year.

2. Apologies for absence

Mrs Kennett (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Bayley (SDC), PCSOs Hardy and Harwood and 4 Riverhead residents. 

3. Approval of the 2018 APM minutes

Last year’s minutes, which have been available on the Parish Council website since June 2018, and distributed at the meeting, were agreed to be a true record and were signed by the Chairman.

4. Presentations by the Parish Councillors

Cllr Collins started by remembering the enthusiasm and hard work by all the community to creating the remembrance displays with the poppies around the village and in the shops and the ‘Field of Poppies’ and Vintage tea party in remembrance of 100 years of the end of WW1. Collaboration with St Mary’s church was noted.

Highways – Cllr Stewart reported that the focus this year was to make Riverhead a safer place to live and travel through.  Speedwatch is covered later in the agenda. A Speed Indicator Device would shortly be appearing in Riverhead to notify drivers of their speed and that this device would be rotated round 3 locations so that drivers do not become complacent. Residents were also reminded of the new style belisha beacon lights, which were free to Riverhead as part of a trial being carried out by Kent Highways.

Planning - Cllr Stewart reported that the Parish Council usually meet twice a month on the 1st and 3rd Monday of the month and discuss every planning application made in Riverhead. Comments are returned to Sevenoaks District Council and are made with the impact on all residents in mind and by using the guidelines on material planning considerations.


Parkland – Cllr Himsworth summarised the value of green spaces and the importance of Riverhead Parkland to the Village. Last year the Parish Council obtained a £12,000 grant from Ibstock Enovert Trust to clear 35 years of encroaching brambles alongside the stream and to provide the black steel fencing that now runs along the boundary at Amherst Hill/London Road. This years’ project, subject to obtaining another grant, is to continue removing brambles, this time near the pond and at the St Mary’s Drive entrance, add more wood chipping to the footpaths in the Dell area and to aerate the soil around 3 massive trees near the serpent sculpture that have compacted earth around them. This process also injects nutrients into the ground to boost the trees growth and extend their lives. There is also a plan to plant 6 fruit trees near the infant school. 

The repairs to the Parkland Bridge, where water damage and small children standing between the struts had caused rotting and weakness, were completed last year. It is expected that the repellent hardwood and steel insert used will be more robust and long lasting. Thanks were expressed to those that helped.

Thanks was also given to residents in Montreal Road who donated funds specifically to clear the lower reaches of the stream of silt. This project is expected to be completed after the nesting season finishes. A new deep water sign will be put in and parents are asked to warn their children of dangers involved near deep water.

The biennial tree inspection was carried out in the past year and tree surgery carried out where necessary.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Cllr Himsworth reminded everyone of the monthly work parties and specifically thanked those who had volunteered in the past year. New members are always needed. Mr Stewart was also thanked for the various repairs he carried out over the year, as was a Duke of Edinburgh volunteer carrying out 30 hours of voluntary work for his bronze award. Cllr Himsworth mentioned that a foraging course would be run in the Parkland in September and that details could be obtained from the Parish Clerk.

Residents were thanked for their efforts to join in keeping the Parkland attractive and asked to continue to picking up litter and reporting anything untoward to the Parish Council.

Open spaces – Cllr Collins reported that the Open Spaces includes allotments, the Scout site land and other spaces used by the public. Last year the 2 allotments sites have been fully occupied and are well tended providing a happy productive community, with the Broadmead site planning to repeat an annual allotment picnic. An uncultivated corner site on Macartney has been given permission for an experienced plot holder and other local residents to establish an apiary. This bee keeping group are currently being trained and will continue to receive mentoring until the bees are established. The Scout Group continues to enjoy the use of parish owned land rented to them and provided another fun packed carnival and magnificent firework display for the village. Miller & Carter were thanked for their generous contribution to the local community as they continue to give free parking spaces for the use by local businesses. This year 10 spaces were allocated through a ballot.

Village Hall – Cllr Denton reported on the history of the Village Hall and its facilities. He mentioned a few regular activities run by hall hirers and that both the main hall and the committee room are available for one off parties, events or meetings, booked through the Parish Clerk. The Clerk’s office is also in the Hall and open to visit on Mondays and Thursdays between 9.30 and 12.30pm. Residents were reminded of the location of both the public use defibrillator and war memorial in the garden. This year all lights were converted to LED and the next major expenses is the full sanding and re-varnish of the floor along with the annual redecoration in the summer.

Communications including social media - Cllr Hooper encouraged everyone to use the twitter and facebook page run by the Parish Council, details of which are on a handout detailing all the contact details for the Parish Council. She explained the other ways that news can be found using the website, the 3 noticeboards in the Village and the Riverhead column in the Sevenoaks Chronicle. Regular events are also advertised using banners at the Village Hall.

5. Kent County Council - Cllr Nick Chard

Cllr Collins apologised for his absence

6. Sevenoaks District Council - Cllr Cameron Brown

In addition to the written report, Cllr Brown confirmed that Brexit was not a local issue and that Sevenoaks District Council’s responsibilities included such things as bins, parking and planning. He confirmed that both he and his fellow councillor, Kim Bayley were aware of the issues with parking in Riverhead and a number of suggestions had actually been implemented in the year. The District Council are also aware of the increasing council tax but highlighted that only £215 of the average £1,800 annual charge goes to the District Council, which is having to be self-funded now government funding is down. In respect of planning, the volume of applications never drops and he does respect the views of residents along with being consistent other permission already granted on a street. Cllr Brown also reported that he serves on the Scrutiny Committee, which has the power to review the services by any public body with the aim to make any underperforming service public. 
 
7. Speedwatch

Cllr Stewart reported on the introduction of Speedwatch in Riverhead in the past year and invited everyone to look at the equipment on display after the meeting. After summarising the purpose of Speedwatch, a national scheme set up by the Police, she explained the process carried out by volunteers and how the results are treated. Additional volunteers are needed and anyone interested was welcomed to speak to Cllr Stewart at the end of the meeting.

8. Conclusion and comments from the floor

Before inviting questions from the floor, Cllr Collins asked those residents present for a show of hands as to who used the library. 10 residents held up their hands.

· In respect of all the poppies, Cllr Stewart confirmed they had all been washed and dried and some are likely to be used again this November, but they were unsuitable in shape to use as blankets for the homeless. Any other suggestions would be welcomed.
· To a request for more communication between parish councils, Cllr Collins confirmed that Parish Clerks do meet regularly and that maybe Chairman should be encourage to meet too.
· Following the request to have a public toilet in Riverhead and a new post office, Cllr Collins confirmed the Parish Council does write to Sir Michael Fallon MP about such issues. It was explained that there is an ongoing investigation for the Post Office to share the space in the library, but the issue is money and the fact that it will also need to be a retail space.
· With a complaint that extensions were now ‘upwards and outwards’ so that there were no homes for older or younger people to move to, Cllr Brown was asked why permission was granted for 5+ bedroom houses and not smaller homes. Cllr Brown reported that he is working long term with West Kent ‘Meadow Lands’ to provide 2 bed homes and Berkley in Dunton Green are no 2 in the District for meeting this need. So this point is being taken on board by such developers and being take to the planning authority. Substantial building targets are handed down by central government and the District Council have to balance the need to preserve green belt, building  the right sort of homes with meeting targets and what the builders are prepared to build. The District does still push for affordable housing and the Call for Sites process was explained. Developers have been told that Sevenoaks District Council want 2-4 bed homes.
· Parking all the way down the A25, Worships Hill has now caused an accident whereby a person got pushed into the hedge. Cllrs Collins and Denton explained the reasons given to the Parish Council as to why parking there was not deemed an issue, namely it slows traffic down. The Parish Council suggests that residents independently lobby both Kent County and Sevenoaks District Councils in respect of this parking. The Parish Council has also been told a 20 mph limit cannot be implemented on an A road.

Cllr Collins finished by taking the opportunity to publically thank the following people:
· The family of Ann Barrett, who served for many years as a Riverhead Parish Councillor including as chairman of the council, were thanked for the donation in her memory.
· A very special thank you was made to Mr Cochrane who works though out the year keeping the village tidy, he is regularly seen litter picking and weeding and other tasks he sees that needs doing. Mr Cochrane was presented with a framed certificate of a KALC Community Award on behalf of everyone as a token of appreciation.
· Mrs Miles was thanked for her continuing voluntary time writing the Riverhead column in the Sevenoaks Chronicle, Mr Bull and Mrs Brown for their weekly time walking with the less mobile for Every Step Counts in Riverhead and Mr Fraser for keeping the annual scrap books of press cuttings about Riverhead up to date.
· Mrs Penollar, the Parish Clerk, was presented with flowers as a thank you for all her hard work.
· Thanks was also expressed to councillors and all the other volunteers, who contribute to keep Riverhead a wonderful place to live. 
· A Riverhead resident also expressed thanks on behalf of the floor to the Parish Council for their continuing hard work in the village.
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